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MINUTES

FOX CHAPEL BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING HELD JULY 19, 2021 

PRESENT:
Walter A. Scott, III, Mayor; Andrew C. Bennett, President; Harrison S. Lauer, Jay S. Troutman, Betsy Monroe, Mandy Steele, Thomas Karet, Councilmembers; A. Bruce Bowden, Esq., Solicitor;  Gary J. Koehler, Manager; David M. Laux, Police Chief; Michael Stevens, Police Sergeant; Kevin Brett, Borough Engineer; Shawn Marie Peterson, Borough Secretary
ALSO 

PRESENT:
John Frydrych, CEC, Inc.; Robert Garvin, Goldberg Kamin & Garvin, LLP; Elena Alves, Strada LLC; William Tippins, and approximately seven other attendees
ABSENT:
Frederick C. Leech, Councilmember; Jeanine Mancuso, Treasurer
Mr. Bennett called the meeting to order at 6:01 PM.

MINUTES


Mr. Lauer moved that the minutes of the June 21, 2021 meeting be approved as submitted.  Mr. Karet seconded the motion. The motion passed with Mr. Troutman abstaining due to his absence at the July meeting. 
RESIDENT COMMENTS


William Tippins, a Borough resident, was in attendance to ask Borough Council to reconsider the parking requirements for Riding Meadow Park. Ms. Steele invited Mr. Tippins to attend the Joint Comprehensive Planning Committee meetings open to the public as they will be examining the Borough's trail system and dog walking/permit parking policies. Mr. Troutman stated that the Park Commission is also looking into a professional park planner to address these types of issues as well. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ADVISORY COUNCIL

Mr. Troutman moved to approve Application No. 21-09, Greg King, 2 ½ Willow Farms Lane, proposed new single-family residence, as submitted with the stipulations set forth by the EAC. Mr. Lauer seconded the motion. Following discussion by Council, the motion was passed by a unanimous vote. 


Mr. Troutman moved to approve Application No. 21-08, Shady Side Academy, 423 Fox Chapel Road, proposed lower fields renovations, as submitted with the stipulations set forth by the EAC. Mr. Lauer seconded the motion. Following discussion by Council, the motion was passed with Mr. Karet abstaining due to a conflict of interest and a Nay vote from Ms. Steele. Ms. Steele said that she would be in favor of the field renovations if Shady Side Academy would be willing to capture more water at the site. 
CONTRACT AWARDS

Public Works Maintenance Facility and Storage Building Solar Panels


Following review, it was moved by Ms. Steele that the Borough of Fox Chapel award Contract No. 21-PW1 General to MASCO Construction, Inc. at the base bid of $1,640,000. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote.


It was moved by Mr. Lauer that the Borough of Fox Chapel award Contract No. 21-PW2 Mechanical to R&B Mechanical, Inc. at the base bid of $113,000. The motion was seconded by Mr. Bennett and passed by a unanimous vote. 


It was moved by Mr. Troutman that the Borough of Fox Chapel award Contract No. 21-PW3 Plumbing to East End Plumbing & Mechanical, Inc. at the base bid of $184,800. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote.


It was moved by Ms. Steele that the Borough of Fox Chapel award Contract No. 21-PW4 Fire Protection to Preferred Fire Protection at the base bid of $118,000. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote.


It was moved by Mr. Troutman that the Borough of Fox Chapel award Contract No. 21-PW5 Electrical to McCurley Houston Electric, Inc. at the base bid of $240,000. The motion was seconded by Mr. Karet and passed by a unanimous vote.


Following review and discussion, it was moved by Ms. Monroe that the Borough of Fox Chapel table Contract No. 21-PW6 Solar Panels for two months and Council will take action in September. Mr. Troutman seconded the motion. The motion passed with a Nay vote from Ms. Steele.

POLICE/FIRE REPORT


After twenty-one years of service as the Chief of Police, David Laux will be retiring on August 2, 2021. Mayor Scott asked that Council recognize and thank Chief Laux for the great years of service. Mr. Troutman stated that Chief Laux served and protected the residents of the Borough with competence, honor, and distinction. All of Council thanked Chief Laux for his service to the Borough. 

Mayor Scott and Council also recognized Officer Edward Ziegler for his service to the Borough. After forty-four years on the force, Officer Ziegler retired on July 13, 2021. Council thanked Officer Ziegler for his many years of service.  

Mayor Scott would like to extend an invitation to the Fox Chapel Volunteer Fire Department to attend an in-person meeting in September or October to thank them for their service and commitment to the Borough.

ENGINEER REPORT

Mr. Koehler reported that Shields Paving will begin milling and paving for O'Hara Township and the Borough of Fox Chapel starting August 1, 2021.  

FINANCE REPORT


Payment of Bills


Mr. Troutman moved that the payment of bills for June 2021 (General Fund Vouchers 1531 - 1628, $570,188.69) be approved.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS


Appointment of Police Chief


Council recognized Sergeant Michael J. Stevens' successful completion of the Police Chief evaluation. Mr. Troutman moved to appoint Sergeant Stevens as Chief of Police for the Fox Chapel Police Department as per the Civil Service Commission's recommendation beginning on August 1, 2021. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote. 

Joint Comprehensive Plan Committee


Mr. Lauer moved to approve the recommendation from the Joint Comprehensive Plan Committee to engage Pashek +MTR for the development of a joint implementable comprehensive plan with O'Hara Township subject to Borough solicitor approval. The motion was seconded by Mr. Troutman and passed by a unanimous vote.
EXECUTIVE SESSION


At 8:18 PM, Borough Council adjourned into Executive Session to discuss a personnel matter. At 8:30 PM, the meeting was reconvened.

Mr. Troutman moved to approve a Memorandum of Understanding with Dempsey D. Bruce, III, regarding continued employment with the Borough of Fox Chapel through March 31, 2022. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote.

There being no other business to come before Council, the meeting was adjourned at 8:32 PM.





SHAWN MARIE PETERSON






Borough Secretary

